VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
November 13, 2018


Mayor Mark Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Present were Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Joseph Ellis and Trustee Dianne Ringwald. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the October 9, 2018 Board Meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes.  The motion carried.

A motion to approve the minutes from the October 25, 2018 Water/Sewer Review Meeting and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Hanse abstained. The motion carried. 

Correspondence Received

A letter was received from the EPA on the aluminum issue at the water plant. 
A letter was received from Flint Mine Solar with the legal notice of their filing with their PSS with Public Service Commission.
A letter was received from NYS Agriculture & Markets regarding a passing Municipal Shelter Inspection Report completed on 10/12/18.
A letter was received from the Town of Coxsackie regarding a public hearing on November 13th at 7 p.m. at Town Hall for a revision to Chapter 167 of the Town Code for solar operations. 
Two letters were received from Sal Santonastaso of 66 Van Dyck Street regarding an issue with water meter readings and his bill.
A letter was received from Carter Hodgkin/Dan Fox, of 16 Elm Street, regarding a couple of trees that were removed in front of their property. 

Liaisons & Board Reports
Trustee Ringwald reported that the Department of Public Works has been busy this month with pouring sidewalks, taking down old playground equipment, completing the sewer project and road paving. She said that the men went through the Village and repaired over water breaks, filled in pot holes and fixed manhole covers for plowing. They also had to blacktop driveway aprons on Freleigh Place and Matthew Lane to complete paving work. The men finished cleaning up debris at McQuade Park playground, and removed 90% of rubber mulch for construction of the new playground. They repaired fence at Riverside Park playground, and took down the Farmer’s Market banners. The men filled in a sink hole at 43 Van Dyck Street, and shut water off in parks and winterized bathrooms at McQuade Park. They took the docks out of the river, and put the small salt spreader on truck #3 and had it wired. The men had the leaf machine overhauled with a new shaft, bearings, and had electrical issues repaired. They took down owl stands and stored them in the firehouse garage, and moved the podium to the Yacht Club for the Owl Gala and returned it after the event. There was a water break in the Town at 12233 Route 9W that was repaired. Trustee Ringwald stated that the men also started the sewer project at Mr. Wood’s house at 125 Mansion Street. The County tree surgeon took down 3 trees, so the men could dig for a new sewer line. 

Trustee Daoust reported that preventative maintenance is completed and up to date for both the Water Department and Wastewater Department. He said that the Water Department is working on repairing a fire hydrant at the park. 

Trustee Ellis reported that the Board is working on getting a new heating system for D.M. Hamilton Firehouse. He said that the Annual Parade of Lights will be held on Friday, December 7th at 6:30 p.m. 

Trustee Ringwald reported that the Police Department had a very productive Drug Take Back Day conducted by Sgt. Petrillo on October 27th from 10 a.m.-2 p.m. During those hours he secured 47 lbs. of returned drugs from the village and surrounding area. The County Sheriff’s Department has deployed the Computer Aided Dispatch (CAD) in all of their patrol vehicles and it appears all is working well. The Police Chief is currently looking into the necessary hardware to get the Police Department’s cars set up with this as well. It will be a nominal cost, and he expects to have quite a bit more information as it becomes available to local villages and towns. This will be a great aid to both the Police and Fire Departments. Trustee Ringwald stated that the Police Chief has spoken to Beyer Fleets regarding the new Dodge Charger Police vehicle. The patrol car arrived at the dealership and they are currently completing the lighting installation as well as other accessories. The delivery date should be sometime in mid-November. 

Trustee Hanse stated that both the Code Enforcement and Planning Board have had a quiet month with nothing of significance to report.

Mayor Evans reported that the playground install is proceeding, and that inclement weather has been a factor. He said that the Village Board is setting a Public Hearing date of December 10th at 6:30 p.m. to discuss new water/sewer rate structures. The Board is looking to switch to a rate per 1,000 gallons rather than the 10,000-gallon minimum that is in place currently. The Board has worked in conjunction with Delaware Engineering on analyzing data and coming up with the restructuring of rates. Mayor Evans thanked the other Board members and Clerk’s Office for their hard work in getting the Village to where it is now. 

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the request received from Joanne Conway to hold Christmas by the River on Sunday, December 2nd, and ask that Reed Street be shut down for the duration of the event was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the renewal of the annual contract with the Columbia-Greene Humane Society was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve setting a public hearing for a change in the water & sewer rates for Monday, December 10th at 6:30 p.m. was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from October 1-31, 2018 was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 419-550 totaling $187,641.95; Water Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 133-174 totaling $ 211,022.50; Sewer Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 133-173 totaling $ 50,325.13; Trust & Agency Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 2-3 totaling $ 448.62; Debt Service Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 1-2 totaling $ 278,156.83 was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

Public Comment Period

Kim Bender, Chairperson of the Farmers’ Market, said that this was a successful year. The Market had 5 new vendors, 4 extra weeks, and a very successful 4th of July event. The 4th of July drew around 1,500 people. The Farmers’ Market committee has already signed a contract with Young Explosives for fireworks for next year. The committee will work on raising funds in order to have another successful 4th of July event. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Farmers’ Market committee did a great job this year. He said that he has heard good feedback from people who like the diversity, and having multiple food options every week. He’s glad to see it was a successful year. 

Trustee Daoust said that he talked to merchants like Boehm’s and Stanton Family Farms and they love being a part of the Coxsackie Farmers’ Market. Trustee Daoust asked what happened with the funding for the fireworks this year. 

Kim Bender said that the company they were originally going to use for fireworks pulled out from the event at the last minute. By the time that they lined up a new company they didn’t have time to finish the paperwork involved in receiving funding. 

Mayor Evans asked if they are planning on having their event on the 4th of July. 

Kim Bender said that this year the event will be on Wednesday, July 3rd. She said that hopefully the fireworks will be cheaper since it is not on the actual holiday this year. 

Trustee Ringwald welcomed Eileen and Brian Goble to the community. They have been helping in many community events such as the Farmers’ Market, Christmas by the River, Community Garden and the Cemetery Committee. 

Kim Bender said that Aaron Flach has offered his property along the river as a rain or winter location. 

Mayor Evans said that the Village has received preliminary approval from the State to build a pavilion at Riverside Park. 

The Board thanked Kim Bender for all of her hard work with the Farmers’ Market.

Brian Goble asked about the possibility of Central Hudson gas hook-up along Mansion Street. He asked if the Village had any kind of leverage with getting this work done with the upcoming sewer line project. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village tried this in the past on Bailey Street during a sewer line project. It worked well then. Last year Central Hudson had a plan to run gas main up Washington Avenue, across Lafayette Avenue, across McQuade Park, and up Mansion Street. They scheduled public input meetings in the middle of the day. Most residents who are working during the day could not make it to the meetings. Central Hudson came back and said that there wasn’t enough public interest. 

Nancy Harm asked if the sewer line will be replaced this year on South River Street. She asked what was going to happen to the road, sidewalk and trees with this project. She is worried about the landscape. 

Mayor Evans stated that that work will not be done this year. He asked the Village Clerk to contact the Wastewater Department to obtain the plans that Ms. Harm can review. 

Trustee Ringwald stated that she has purchased 8 new snowflake decorations for this year. She asked the Mayor where he thought a good location for them would be. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Mayor Evans stated that he would like to see them where there are gaps in decorations on Mansion Street. The Village will have to contact the same electrician that did the work on the poles for the lights in the past. He asked the Clerk to research the process that the Village had to follow the last time we installed new lights on the poles. Mayor Evans announced that Christmas by the River is December 2nd, and the Parade of Lights is December 7th at 6:30 p.m. with line up on Kings Road at 6:00 p.m.

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:40 p.m.

 
Respectfully submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk



